
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G107393

KAYSIE BURKE CLAIMANT

UNITED CEREBRAL PALSY                            NO. 1 RESPONDENT

RISK MANAGEMENT RESOURCES                        NO. 1 RESPONDENT
CARRIER

DEATH & PERMANENT TOTAL DISABILITY TRUST FUND    NO. 2 RESPONDENT

OPINION FILED AUGUST 12, 2013

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by AARON MARTIN, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents No. 1 represented by JAMES ARNOLD, II, Attorney, Fort
Smith, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 14, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 6, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 6, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.
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2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left

ankle on August 24, 2011.

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$159 for temporary total disability and $154 for permanent partial

disability.

5. Respondents No. 1 have accepted and have or are paying a 10

percent impairment rating on the claimant’s foot.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on July

11, 2012.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether RSD is a compensable consequence of the claimant’s

admittedly compensable ankle injury.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to a 40 percent anatomical

impairment rating to the body as a whole.

3. Whether the claimant is permanently and totally disabled

or, in the alternative, entitled to wage loss.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

5. Whether the claimant is entitled to a gym membership as

maintenance for her RSD.

Claimant’s contentions are as follows:

“The claimant suffered a compensable injury to
her left ankle on August 24, 2011.  The
respondent accepted this injury and has paid
medical and indemnity benefits including
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benefits for an assigned anatomical impairment
rating of 10% to her left foot.  However, the
claimant contends she has developed Reflex
Sympathetic Dystrophy (RSD), as a compensable
conse2quence of her accepted injury.  The
claimant further contends that she is entitled
to the permanent partial disability benefits
for Dr. Pleimann’s assigned impairment rating
of 40% to the body as a whole.  The claimant
further contends that her injury and the
compensable consequence of her injury has
rendered her permanently and totally disabled.
In the alternative, the claimant cont4nds that
she is entitled to additional permanent
partial disability benefits in the form of
wage loss.  The claimant contends that she is
entitled to additional medial treatment for a
required gym membership and the appropriate
mileage.  The claimant further contends that
she is entitled to the appropriate
controverted attorney’s fees for the indemnity
benefits sought, and reserves her right to all
other benefits at this time.”

Respondents No. 2's contentions are as follows:

“Respondents No. 1 will contend that we have
provided and continue to provide all
reasonably necessary medical evaluation and
treatment to which the Claimant is entitled.
Respondents No. 1 contend that the Claimant’s
left ankle injury is a scheduled injury and
that she is limited to permanent partial
disability benefits for the 10% impairment
rating to the foot assigned by Dr. Pleimann;
and that the 40% body as a whole rating
assigned by Dr. Pleimann is not a valid rating
because, among other things, it is not based
upon objective findings. finally, Respondents
No. 1 contend that the Claimant is not
permanently and totally disabled.

Respondent No. 1's contentions are as follows:

“If the claimant is found to be permanently
and totally disabled, the Trust Fund stands
ready to commence weekly benefits in
compliance with A.C.A.§11-9-502.  Therefore
the Trust Fund has not controverted the
claimant’s entitleme4nt to benefits.
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The Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust
Fund will state its remaining contentions upon
completion of discovery.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a thirty-seven-year-old

female who suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her left

ankle on August 24, 2011, she slid on a rock and sprained her

ankle.  Respondents No. 1 have accepted and are paying a 10 percent

impairment rating on the claimant’s left foot.  The parties also

stipulated that the claimant reached maximum medical improvement on

July 11, 2012.

The claimant was originally seen for her sprained ankle at an

emergency room.  At that time, the claimant was seen by Dr. Leslie.

X-rays were done and the claimant was placed on crutches.  This

information was recounted in a clinic note by Dr. Jason Pleimann of

Ozark Orthopedics who saw the claimant on August 31, 2011.  Dr.

Pleimann’s clinic note gives an impression of left ankle sprain.

At that time, the plan portion of the clinic note included his

decision to place the claimant in a boot and let her “weight bear

as pain allows.”  The claimant was also returned to work with

crutches and a boot.

On September 14, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Pleimann for a recheck of her left ankle sprain.  The clinic note

reports that she says she is some better but having to use the

crutches.  Dr. Pleimann’s plan portion states, “We’re gonna start

some PT for more aggressive ROM and strengthening.  She will

continue to try and wean off the crutches and the boot.  Her work

restrictions will remain unchanged.”  The medical records
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introduced by the claimant do show that the claimant had begun

physical therapy after that visit with Dr. Pleimann on multiple

occasions.

On December 12, 2011, the claimant was again rechecked for her

ankle sprain.  The clinic note from that visit indicates that, “The

claimant is still having a lot of discomfort in her ankle.”  The

claimant also reported a “cool feeling and has a purplish

discoloration.”  At that time, Dr. Pleimann recommended an MRI to

rule out a structural problem and stated his concern that the

claimant may be developing RSD.  The claimant was continued on her

current work restrictions and was to continue physical therapy.

On December 24, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Pleimann for a recheck of her left ankle sprain.  At that time, the

claimant had completed her MRI which was performed at Ozark

Orthopedics in Fayetteville, Arkansas, on December 19, 2011.  This

is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 22 and 23.  A portion

of the history of present illness section of the clinic notes

states, “She is still on crutches and in the boot.  She says she

has not been able to bear full weight on this.  She does think it

is a little better however.”  Following is the radiograph,

impression, and plan portion of Dr. Pleimann’s clinic note from

December 24, 2011:

“RADIOGRAPHS: Her MRI was reviewed.  It shows
some patchy edema in multiple areas including
the distal fibula, posterolateral talar dome,
anterior portion of the talus, as well as
evidence of an ATFL tear.

IMPRESSION: Left ankle sprain with persistent
significant pain and stiffness, possible RSD.
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PLAN: Given the patchy nature of her edema and
her significant stiffness despite PT, I think
we ought to have her evaluated by Dr. Weilert
to see whether he thinks this might benefit
from a sympathetic nerve block.  In the
meantime she can return to sitting work.  I
will see her after she has seen Dr. Weilert in
about a month or so to see how she is doing.
She is going to continue in PT and I have told
her that since she has an air cast brace at
home she could go into that for her weight
bearing and waling activities.”

On November 28, 2011, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Pleimann.  His clinic note indicates that the claimant was seen by

Dr. Weilert who, “First tried her on some gabapentin which she says

she had vertigo type reaction to so she had to stop taking that and

then he put her on amitriptyline which she says really knocked her

out so she has cut that dose in half and says it actually lets her

sleep pretty well and she thinks it may be improving things.”  The

clinic note also indicates that the claimant is continuing with

physical therapy and that her ankle pain is slowly improving.  The

claimant also began use of a TENS unit which is noted in the

November 28, 2011, clinic note and was to return after six more

weeks of physical therapy.  The claimant was to continue on the

same work restrictions.  

On January 9, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Pleimann for a recheck of her left ankle.  At that time, Dr.

Pleimann notes an impression of “complex regional pain syndrome

type 1, left foot.”  The clinic notes states, “She says that her

ankle is terrible.  She still has pain.  She has been able to bear

some weight at times but never has been able to bear full weight.”
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Following is the plan portion of the medical record from that

visit:

“I’ve told her that I think it’s time that we
see whether there is someone else, whether it
be a pain management specialist or a
neurologist that would follow her for this, as
I think this is out of my area of expertise.
This is not going to get better quickly,
obviously and I don’t see an easy end in sight
in terms of maximum medical improvement.  I’m
going to talk to work comp representative and
see what we can do about that.  In the
meantime, she’s going to continue physical
therapy.  I’ll see her back in six weeks
unless we get her somewhere else to be seen.”

On February 20, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Pleimann.  The clinic note indicates that the claimant has been

attending therapy and that they are working on an appointment in

Little Rock with Dr. Rutherford or another neurologist who focuses

somewhat on RSD.  The physical examination portion indicates that

the claimant “comes in using two crutches, barely bearing any

weight on this.”

On February 28, 2012, the claimant underwent a triple phased

bone scan of the lower extremity at Washington Regional Medical

Center.  Following is the impression from that triple phased bone

scan:

“Findings compatible with reflex sympathetic
dystrophy (Stage III) of the left leg and
ankle.”

On February 20, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr. Michael

Morse of Neurological Associates, PLC.  Following is part of the

medical record from that visit:

“Kaysie Burke is a 36-year-old white female
who I have been asked to see by workers’ comp
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for possible RSD.  She works at United
Cerebral Palsy, and on 8/24/2011, slipped
outside her office.  She sprained her left
ankle and since then has developed reflex
sympathetic dystrophy.  For the first three
months her foot was purple.  It ow turns
bright red, especially if she takes a shower
or is exposed to cold.  She has seen Dr.
Pleimann and Dr. Weilert.  She has had a MRI
of the ankle.  She has had anodyne therapy.
She has been tried on gabapentin which she has
great difficulty tolerating.

She complains that she cannot bear weight on
her left leg.  She has decreased range of
motion.  She has a stabbing pain in her foot
that goes to her knee.  She cannot wear shoes.
She has difficulty taking showers.

She does not feel she can do a sympathetic
block because she has significant reactions to
any medication that she takes.  I believe she
is on 12.5 mg of gabapentin, which she states
knocks her out.  Higher doses than that give
her vertigo and headache.  I believe she has
been tried on amitriptyline without benefit.
Her only position of comfort is if she props
her foot up in a recliner.  She also complains
of some livedo reticularis and nail changes...

IMPRESSION: this patient probably does have
reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  I believe she
has exhausted local expertise and I am
recommending she go to UAMS because she had a
friend who had cancer who was hospitalized
there and died and she has very bad memories
about UAMS.  I suggested a tertiary care
center such as Mayo or Cleveland Clinic or
some other university setting.”

On March 5, 2012, the claimant was seen by Annette Meador.

Following is a portion of that medical report:

CHIEF COMPLAINT
Left foot and leg pain.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS
Kaysie Burke is a 36-year-old lady who was
injured on the job as a CNA while working for
United Cerebral Palsy on 8/24/11.  She
sprained her ankle on August 24, 2011, an
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inversion injury.  She drove herself to the
emergency room that day and was seen in the
emergency room again the following day.  An
MRI of the ankle dated 10/19/11 revealed bone
marrow edema within the posterior lateral
talar dome, possible reactive bone marrow
edema from prior trauma, and she also had a
torn anterior talofibular ligament in the soft
tissue filling over the lateral malleolus.
The emergency room records from her initial
injury on 8/24/11 reveal complaints of left
ankle pain and it was felt that she had an
ankle sprain, according to records.  The
records dated 8/25/11 reveal an assessment of
sprain and strain of the deltoid ligament of
the ankle...

...A triple phase bone scan dated 2/28/12
reveals findings compatible with reflex
sympathetic dystrophy (phase 3) according to
the radiologist.

She is getting physical therapy now which
includes some resistive therapy.  She stated
that her passive range of motion exercises are
forceful in her estimation, such that it makes
her cry.  She complains of temperature changes
in the left foot and sensitivity to contact
with her blankets.  She has not worn shoes but
can use flip flops.  The nails grow slower and
are cracked and her hair is growing slower.
She has ambulated with crutches for six
months.  She is ambiguous about whether she
uses the crutches at home.  She states she may
be doing a little bit of touchdown
weightbearing.  Her pain is much worse than it
was several months ago, but she believes her
range of motion has improved.

Of note is that she states she has terrible
reactions to medications, and specifically
states drug allergies which I will address at
the end of this dictation.  Her pain is worse
with all activities including standing and
walking and it is sharp in nature, ranking an
8.”

Dr. Meador gave the following impression in her medical report

from the claimant’s visit:
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“Reflex sympathetic dystrophy left lower
extremity.”

Dr. Meador also provided five recommendations for the

claimant’s treatment and an addendum that follows:

“ADDENDUM
The patient was confrontational at every
avenue of my long discussion of recommended
treatment.  Specifically, she very
emphatically said: 1) She did not want to
change physical therapists.  2) She has
multiple “allergies” to medications that she
states I do not understand.  3) She states she
cannot get a driver to come take her for her
blocks.  I had explained that there is a
possibility of numbness in the leg after
blocks and she should not drive.  She asked
two or three more questions to see if I would
reverse my stance on this.  I simply think it
is unsafe for her to drive the day of the
blocks.  Besides that, she is going to require
some significant sedation due to her high
anxiety level and she certainly does not need
to drive after a Klonopin or Xanax sedation.
4) While I spent at least 20 minutes (and she
asked that no one else be in the room)
explaining my treatment recommendations, she
states that “I was not her friend and I was
talking down to her.”  During the early part
of our conversation, I did ask that she give
me time to explain everything in a logical
fashion, that I would be open to her
questions, which is my normal procedure.  She,
at the beginning of my evaluation, frequently
interrupted me such that my own flow of
thoughts was interrupted and I did not feet
that I was able to adequately explain her
condition unless she gave me an adequate
opportunity to do so.  (At the conclusion of
my examination and interview, the patient had
misgivings about pursuing her care here.  I
did suggest that if she is not comfortable
with my lengthy explanation, that she could
certainly seek out another physician for
treatment.  She asked me to repeat a lot of
the things that I had already discussed
including the side effects of the sympathetic
blocks.  I believe her anxiety level was
elevated to the point of difficulty
comprehending, and she has anger regarding her
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management that it is interfering with her
judgement.  I left the door open or her to
return if she wishes to pursue treatment.)”

On March 22, 2012, the claimant was seen by Dr. Rutherford.

Following is a portion of the medical report from that visit:

 HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS

Ms. Burke is seen regarding RSD left lower
extremity.  

She is 36 years of age.  She is right-handed.
The Past Medical History, Past Surgical
History, Family History, Social History,
Medications, Allergies, and Review of Systems
have been reviewed and are documented in the
Electronic Medical Records.

She sprained her left ankle with subsequent
development of pain and swelling loss of range
of motion discoloration altered temperature to
t o u c h  a n d  c o n t r a c t ua l  h y p e r
sensitivity/allodynia suggestive of RSD.  She
presented a picture of her foot at an earlier
point which clearly revealed prominent
swelling and discoloration consistent with
RSD.  The foot at present it is appreciably
improved from the photograph but she does have
residual pain and restricted ambulation
necessitating use of crutches.  She has proven
intolerance of mediation.  She is currently
treated with low-does gabapentin 12.5 mg once
daily and amitriptyline 1.6 mg. once daily.

She saw Dr. Meaders or recommended lumbar
sympathetic blocks which she does not wish to
pursue.  She is here today for other treatment
options.  Chlonidine patch has been considered
but not tried to this point.  Her blood
pressure is 128/90 and thus she should be able
to tolerate the Chlonidine patch.  The report
of her bone scan provides conflicting data
pertaining to RSD.  Hard copy was provided for
review.  The study is of poor quality and
requires repetition which will be scheduled at
St. Vincent infirmary with followup on the
date of the study.  
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Treatment recommendations are deferred until
the repeat triple phase bone scan completed
and Ms. Burke seen in followup.”

On March 29, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Rutherford.  Following is a portion of the medical record from that

visit:

“HISTORY

Ms. Burke is seen in followup.  Her bone scan
is negative for RSD.  She does have increased
uptake distal left tibia and fibula on delayed
imaging only.  She will proceed to an MRI
study of the left ankle for this to be further
evaluated.  Chlonidine patches will be issued
a trial basis which may or may not have some
influence upon her pain.  Recommended dose is
0.1 mg. strength patch applied dorsum left
foot one patch per week.  Prescription was
issued.  She is to contact my office tomorrow
for results of the MRI study.”

On that same day the claimant underwent a triple phase bone scan of

both lower extremities.  Following is the impression section from

that study:

 “IMPRESSION

1. No evidence of reflex sympathetic
dystrophy.

2. Abnormal activity within the distal
left tibia and fibula.”

Again, on that same day the claimant underwent a diagnostic test in

the form of an MRI of the left ankle.  Following is the impression

section from that study:

 “IMPRESSION

1. Minimal marrow edema in the plantar
aspect of this calcaneue.

2. Chronic partial tear of the anterior
talofibular ligament.  Chronic
partial tear of the deltoid
ligament.”
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On April 2, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Pleimann.

Following is a portion of the medical report from that visit:

 “CHIEF COMPLAINT

Recheck left lower extremity chronic regional
pain syndrome, type 1.

 HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS

Kaysie returns.  She went to Little Rock and
saw Dr. Annette Meador and it sounds like she
did not have a good experience on a personal
level with Dr. Meador.  Although, I have
gotten a very comprehensive consultation note
from Dr. Meador in which she agrees that Ms.
Burke has reflex sympathetic dystrophy and
with some recommendations that she offered.
Unfortunately, for whatever reason, Kaysie did
not feel comfortable with Dr. Meador and they
ended up seeing Dr. Rutherford.  Dr.
Rutherford apparently felt that this did not
represent RSD and had a new bone scan done, as
well as a MRI; they brought reports of those
with her today.  Kaysie says she wants to go
back and se Dr. Weilert. 

 IMPRESSION

Chronic regional pain syndrome, type 1, left
lower extremity.

PLAN

I will have to say that from a clinical
standpoint, I absolutely disagree with Dr.
Rutherford’s findings.  I do not have those
studies to review but I have reviewed the
triple phase bone scan here which is
consistent with chronic regional pain
syndrome.  This is not to mention that there
is no evidence that a triple phase bone scan
is required for a diagnosis of chronic
regional pain syndrome and that it is a
clinical diagnosis for which she has met the
appropriate criteria.  I think that obtaining
a triple phase bone scan, as a requirement for
a diagnosis of chronic regional pain syndrome,
has not been validated in the literature and I
think is pointless.  Clinically, Ms. Burke
does have chronic regional pain syndrome and
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needs appropriate treatment for that and that
since she cannot seem to find that from the
so-called specialists in Little Rock, then she
needs to see Dr. Weilert here.  I do not treat
chronic regional pain syndrome; however, I
certainly can diagnose it, at least, as well
as anyone who is apparently a specialist there
and she needs further aggressive management
and she understands that.  It is unfortunate
that she and Dr. Meador did not get along so
well because it sounds like there was an
appropriate treatment plan outlined there.”

Dr. Pleimann did an addendum to that medical report as follows:

“The findings on her MRI of a chronic partial
anterior talofibular ligament tear and chronic
partial deltoid ligament tear are clinically
nonsignificant, and certainly no one with any
knowledge of chronic regional pain syndrome
would consider operating on her for these
insignificant findings on her MRI.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether RSD

is a compensable consequence of her admittedly compensable ankle

injury.  While Dr. Rutherford’s medical opinion conflicts with that

of Dr. Morse, Dr. Meador, and Dr. Pleimann, he did conduct the most

recent triple phase bone scan and MRI of the claimant’s lower left

extremity.  It is his opinion that the claimant does not suffer

from RSD due to her left ankle injury.  However, Dr. Pleimann, Dr.

Meador, and Dr. Morse generally agree that the claimant has RSD.

While their opinions are partially based on the claimant subjective

complaints of pain in her left foot, it is also clear that

objective findings of RSD exist including temperature differences

in the claimant’s left foot, swelling, and the triple phase bone

scan that performed at Washington Regional Medical Center on

February 28, 2012, which did indicate RSD.  As such, I do believe
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that the claimant has suffered RSD as a compensable consequence of

her admittedly compensable ankle injury.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to determine

whether she is entitled to a 40 percent anatomical impairment

rating to the body as a whole.  This rating was provided by Dr.

Pleimann in his July 11, 2012, clinic note which, in part, states

as follows:

“IMPRESSION: Chronic regional pain syndrome,
type 1, left foot.

PLAN: From a standpoint of my treatment for
her, she has reached maximum medical
improvement and I am going to discharge her
form care.  She has a permanent work
rest4riction of sedentary work only and due to
her chronic use of 2 crutches constantly and
based on the American Medical Association’s
Guide to Evaluation of Permanent Impairment,
Fourth Edition, specifically citing table 36
on page 76, she has a moderate lower limb
impairment from gait derangement, which give
her a 40% whole person impairment rating.
This does not give any associated impairment
specifically for the lower extremity or foot.
She is discharged form care today.  She will
continue her care with Dr. Weilert.”

Upon my review of the American Medical Association’s Guide to

the Evaluation of Impairment, Fourth Edition, specifically Page 76,

Table 36, which was cited by Dr. Pleimann, the claimant’s use of

two crutches is his basis of finding of moderate gait derangement

and thus an assessment of 40 percent whole body impairment.

However, I believe this is inconsistent with the medical records

which have been provided to the Commission in that the claimant was

originally given crutches at the emergency room after immediately

following her admittedly compensable sprained or twisted ankle.
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Dr. Pleimann’s own medical records are consistent in that she was

placed in a boot and was to be weaned from her crutches but due to

the claimant’s subjective complaints of pain, she continued to use

those crutches.  The claimant has demonstrated an inability or

difficulty in following directions from medical providers.  This is

well set out in Dr. Annette Meador’s clinic note regarding her

course of treatment set out for the claimant.  Here, the claimant

has a sprained ankle which did result in RSD; however, the basis

for the impairment rating is solely from the claimant’s use of two

crutches.  The claimant uses those crutches due to her subjective

complaints of pain which I believe are over exaggerated.  The

claimant has lacked cooperation in her medical treatment including

the taking of prescribed medications from physicians and her

failure to follow through with the directions of physicians.  I do

not believe the claimant is entitled to a 40 percent whole body

impairment for her scheduled injury nor for her RSD.  The

respondents have already accepted a 10 percent impairment rating

regarding her lower extremity and I believe that is what the

claimant is entitled to as she is not entitled to any additional

impairment rating for her RSD.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not she is entitled to permanent and total disability or, in the

alternative, wage loss.  The claimant was placed on work

restrictions that included the claimant being in a sitting

position.  This was initially done by Dr. Pleimann on August 31,

2011.  While Dr. Pleimann did continue work restrictions throughout
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the claimant’s treatment it was clear that the claimant did have

the ability to work.  In Dr. Pleimann’s July 11, 2012, clinic note

he indicates that the claimant does have permanent work

restrictions of sedentary work.  The claimant has a work history

that includes that of a licenced CNA, a day care worker, and a

cashier for at least two different retail stores.  The claimant is

also currently home schooling her seventeen year old son and is

performing babysitting duties for a three and four year old

children.  As far as an educational background the claimant has

also successfully graduated or completed high school.

It is clear from the testimony of the claimant and the medical

evidence presented to the Commission, the claimant is able to earn

a meaningful wage and is not permanently and totally disabled.

Alternatively, the Commission was asked to consider the

claimant’s entitlement to wage loss disability.  Here, I found that

the claimant is not entitled to any whole body impairment rating.

Instead, the claimant is only entitled to a scheduled impairment

rating for her lower extremity of 10 percent which was accepted by

the respondents.  As the claimant is not entitled to a whole body

impairment rating, she is not entitled to wage loss disability.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 6, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 6, 2013, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that RSD is a compensable consequence of her admittedly compensable

ankle injury.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to a 40 percent anatomical impairment

rating to the body as a whole.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to permanent and total disability.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to wage loss disability due to her

admittedly compensable injury and/or her compensable consequence of

that admittedly compensable injury in the form of RSD.

6. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

The claimant is entitled to reasonable and necessary medical

treatment for her RSD; however, here the parties have stipulated

that she reached maximum medical improvement on July 11, 2012.  The
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claimant failed to prove her entitlement to any additional benefits

requested.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


